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 TOBACCO SETTLEMENT PERMANENT TRUST ACCOUNT 


ADMINISTRATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING


Wednesday, October 29, 2008
Minutes

The Tobacco Settlement Permanent Trust Account Administration Advisory Committee (AAC) met via telephone conference call on Wednesday, October 29, 2008 at 10:00 a.m.
AAC Members On Call
King Hillier (Chair), Carolyn Konecny, Eddie Olivarez, Darryl Primo,  Jonny Hipp, Bruce Beaty, Robert Abernethy, David Field.
AAC Members Absent from Call
Ron J. Anderson, MD
Department of State Health Services (DSHS) Staff Members Present

Linda Wiegman, Deputy General Counsel; Pat Feagin Czepiel, Manager, Funds Coordination; Janne Livermore, Team Lead, Funds Coordination; Kim Gold, Program Specialist, Funds Coordination, and Peggy Belcher, outgoing Manager, Funds Coordination.

Additional Participants (Present or via call)
J. Greg Hudson, Attorney, on behalf of Don Lee and Conference of Urban Counties (CUC); Catherine Howard, on behalf of County Judges and Commissioner’s Association; and Carrie Disney on behalf of Ron J. Anderson, MD.
Opening of Meeting and Roll Call

Mr. Hillier called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, October 29, 2008.  Ms. Czepiel introduced herself as the Coordinator for the Tobacco Settlement Distribution on behalf of DSHS and identified other staff members present in the conference room.  Ms. Czepiel noted that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Meetings Act, which requires either the preparation of meeting minutes or retention of a recording of the meeting. Ms. Czepiel stated the meeting was being digitally recorded and that a summary would also be provided to all AAC members and other participants.  
Roll call was taken.

Ms. Czepiel indicated that a quorum of eight was present should any voting take place.
Overview of 2008 Tobacco Settlement Distributions
Ms. Czepiel indicated that out of the 304 political subdivisions that were eligible for Tobacco Settlement proceeds there were 165 counties, 136 hospital districts, and three cities.  Of those 296 received 2008 payments.  The remaining 8 political subdivisions were made up of five who were eligible to apply but did not (Glasscock County, Grapeland Hospital District, King County, Loving County, and Texhoma Memorial Hospital District); one political subdivision that dissolved during the year and did not submit a claim (Cisco Hospital District); Erath County missed the deadline in submitting their expenditure statement according to our rules; and the City of Kilgore which is still in the process of repaying the State from overpayment from 2001.
The net annual distribution amount for 2008 was $92,303,845.  The largest distribution went to Harris County Hospital District in the amount of $22,275,577.98.  The smallest distribution went to Briscoe County in the amount of $3.11.  
Review of 2008 Tobacco Settlement Audit Documents (Tabs 2, 3, and 4)

Ms. Czepiel presented the 2008 audit findings under Tab 3.  Forty one political subdivisions were selected for audit based on four criteria:  1) any political subdivision with 2007 expenditures that exceeded their 2006 expenditures by $500,000 or more and were not audited the previous year; 2) any political subdivision that claimed Intergovernmental transfers (IGT) in 2007; 3) any political subdivision with 2007 expenditures exceeded $500,000 and also submitted an IGT; and 4) any political subdivision that applied for tobacco settlement proceeds for the first time.  The City of Kilgore is also included in audits each year due to the ongoing overpayment.  Ms. Czepiel asked if there were any questions.  No questions were raised.

Ms. Czepiel presented the 2008 audit recoupment summary under Tab 2.   Twelve of the 41 political subdivisions audited did not pass and recoupment payment amounts will occur during the 2009 distribution.  Of the 12 there were five counties and seven hospital districts.
Ms. Czepiel noted that detailed explanations of each audit could be found under Tab 4 and if anyone had questions they could ask now or contact DSHS anytime after the meeting.  Ms. Czepiel opened the floor for any questions. 
Mr. Olivarez inquired about Webb County’s audit results.  Ms. Gold stated that Webb County had an over claim due to submitting unallowable expenditures as well as a date entry error.  
Mr. Hipp inquired as to the nature of the five counties non submittals?  Ms. Czepiel stated that the counties are sent forms each year as well as contacted individually.   All five counties indicated they were not interested in submitting a claim.   
Ms. Czepiel stated that all political subdivisions were notified of audit results, all are in agreement, and no disputes have arisen.
Proposal to Consolidate the AAC with the Tobacco Investment Advisory Committee (IAC)
Ms. Wiegman stated that prior to last legislative session discussion occurred about combining the AAC and IAC.  Ms. Belcher made a presentation to the IAC and outlined six points of the proposal:  1) abolish the AAC, 2) rename the IAC, 3) make it clear that the newly formed single Committee will have both the
existing IAC duties and the duties of the AAC, 4) the new Committee would advise the Comptroller’s    

office and DSHS, 5) expand the newly formed Committee from 11 to 12 with the 12th member being appointed by the Executive Commissioner of the Health and Human Services Commission, and 6) let the Comptroller and DSHS work out other administrative details that might arise from combining the two Committees.  The current duties of the AAC that would be transferred to the newly formed Committee would include the review and approval of DSHS rules and the review of audit results.  Ms. Wiegman stated that the IAC accepted the proposal as presented by DSHS; however, two concerns arose from the Comptroller’s office: 1) the Comptroller wanted to keep the same name, and 2) both the Comptroller and the County Judges and Commissioners Association objected to expanding the Committee from 11 to 12 members.   At this point in time DSHS has not prepared any legislative initiatives.
The following questions were raised by Mr. Olivarez:  1) Is it the AAC’s recommendation to combine the AAC and the IAC?  2) If the AAC was dissolved would the members of the AAC transition to the IAC? And 3) Why were the AAC and IAC originally sent up separately?

Ms. Wiegman responded that the law on the AAC would be repealed and the duties of the AAC would be assigned to the IAC; AAC members would not transition to the IAC, instead their service would end; the statute that set up the two separate committees was heavily negotiated after the tobacco settlement order and was issued by the Judge.  The stakeholders felt that it would be appropriate to have two separate committees.  All the stakeholders, including the Comptroller’s office and at the time, the Texas Department of Health (TDH), thought that having an AAC would be helpful in developing the rules because TDH was not involved in the negotiation of the tobacco settlement.  The input from the AAC members was also needed to help decide what to accept and not accept as unreimbursed expenditures.  Whereas the IAC’s main responsibilities are to invest the funds and determine how much of the earnings are available for distribution.  Because the functions between the two Committees were separate issues the stakeholders wanted two separate Committees.  
Looking at it from a public health standpoint and a citizen’s view, Mr. Olivarez commented that the IAC’s primary functions are to deal with the interest and overall how the money is handled.  Whereas the overall purpose of the AAC is to assure the money is distributed to do what it originally was suppose to do:  help with tobacco related illnesses and public health.  Mr. Olivarez understood that the counties can use the money any way they like but the reality is the money was designated to help decrease burden of health complications due to tobacco product usage.  
Mr. Hudson spoke on behalf of Don Lee and stated that it was his understanding that this initiative arose last legislative session in large part because the majority of the AAC’s work, writing rules and reviewing claims, was done.  Now it is an ongoing monitoring role of each year’s claims from political subdivisions.  It was also Mr. Hudson’s understanding that there were difficulties in achieving a quorum of the AAC thus hindering the review and approval of work by the Committee.   Efforts to pull together a quorum did not happen and the question arose whether or not the AAC needed to continue to exist?  Mr. Hudson stated that the CUC position is that it will carry the initiative to consolidate the two Committees on their platform only on the agreement that it is something the members of the AAC wish to pursue.
Mr. Hipp commented that Nueces County Hospital District was one of the original interveners in the tobacco lawsuit and raised the following concerns if the two Committees were combined 1) that some of the original thought process and involvement of the people who were the interveners of the lawsuit would become lost, 2) institutional memory and more importantly the thinking and the intent behind the rules would be lost in the IAC, particularly in light of the Comptroller’s objection to expanding the IAC from 11 to 12 members and not have the benefit of people who have been on the AAC, and 3) taking what the AAC does and rolling it into the IAC just because the AAC was unable to get a quorum did not seem reason enough to consolidate the two Committees. 
Mr. Olivarez made a motion that the AAC stay intact and continue serving its functions as originally outlined in the original settlement.   Robert Abernethy second the motion.  Discussion Continued.
Ms. Belcher stated that four members on the AAC, currently Mr. Olivarez, Mr. Hipp, Mr. Abernathy, and Ms. Konecny, are appointed by CUC and CUC has the same obligation on the IAC; therefore any interest in serving on the IAC could be indicated to Mr. Lee if committees were combined.  
AAC members discussed that they would like to meet with Mr. Lee at the next CUC meeting to gain more information prior to taking a vote.  Ms. Wiegman stated that any meeting and/or discussions with Mr. Lee would be as CUC members and not part of the AAC.  Commissioner Beaty requested a list of current members on the IAC (a list was emailed to AAC members on October 30th).  Mr. Olivarez suggested that AAC members take a more active role and possibly have a joint meeting with the IAC.  Judge Field stated that he would like to know how the members of the IAC are appointed.  Ms. Wiegman addressed the issue by stating under the statue that the IAC is made up of 11 members and 10 of the members are appointed by the exact same organizations or political subdivisions that make the 10 appointments to the AAC and the only difference is the 11th member on the AAC is appointed by the Health and Human Services Commission and the 11th member on the IAC is appointed by the Comptroller.
Mr. Olivarez withdrew his motion with the following strong reservations 1) the clarity and the impact of dissolving AAC needs to be looked at and 2) by dissolving the AAC it goes against the original settlement.  Mr. Abernethy second the motion to withdraw.  
Ms. Belcher stated that the IAC normally meets twice a year, October and March.  The March meeting is when they talk about how much money is available for distribution.
Commissioner Beaty suggested possibly scheduling another AAC meeting after members had discussions with Mr. Lee at the November 6th CUC meeting.  Mr. Hillier stated he would contact Ms. Czepiel after the November 6th CUC meeting if an AAC meeting needed to be scheduled.
Adjourn

Motion was made by Commissioner Beaty to adjourn.  Motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.
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